MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD

ON MONDAY 26TH NOVEMBER 2012
In the Chair:
Councillor S Hunter
Members Present:
Councillors J Baird, D F Cunningham, W Graham, D M McAllister, N McAllister, C McCambridge, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, M A McKillop, S McKillop, C McShane, P McShane, C C Thompson. 
Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive
Mrs M Quinn, Director of Corporate Services
Mr A McPeake, Director of Environmental Services

Mr G Walker, Planning Service
Mr D Brewster, BREF

Ms S Dell, Tides Training

Mr S Phelim, Community Foundation NI

Ms L Mooney, Member Services/Clerical Officer
12/25:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies were received on behalf of Councillor S Blaney
Chairman’s Business

Sympathy was offered to Councillor Thompson and his family on the passing of his aunt.

Moyle Sports Awards
After discussion,


Councillor M A McKillop proposed

Councillor N McAllister


Seconded by Councillor D McAllister


Councillor Graham proposed


Councillor Baird


Seconded by Councillor D McAllister


Councillor McIlroy proposed


Councillor Hunter


Seconded by Councillor D McAllister

It was agreed that the nominated Councillors would attend the Moyle Sports Awards Dinner.

Special Meeting regarding National Parks

After discussion, it was agreed that Minister Atwood would be invited to attend a Special Council Meeting of Moyle District Council at his earliest possible convenience and on a date which would suit him to discuss the National Park issue.

Transforming Your Care Workshop
After discussion, it was agreed that there would be a follow up workshop with Colin Stutt on 4th January 2012 at 2pm.
12/25:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 22ND OCTOBER 2012
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 22nd October 2012 having been circulated, were taken as read.


After discussion, 



Councillor Baird proposed,



Seconded by Councillor M A McKillop and resolved,

“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 22nd October 2012 be adopted.”
12/25:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 22ND OCTOBER 2012 

Page 10, Patient and Client Council

It was agreed that this item had been requested by Councillor M A McKillop and not S McKillop and that this would be amended.


Page 4, International Appalachian Trail

Cllr S McKillop had asked that it be recorded, in relation to the Appalachian trial, that she requested land owners to be consulted due to landslides and other issues.  It was agreed that this would be added to the minutes.
12/25:04
APPLICATIONS FOR PLANNING PERMISSION

The Planning Schedule which had been circulated was taken as read.

E/2010/0308/F  McHenry Brothers C/O Planning & Design, 93 Magheramore Road, Ballycastle.  Location, opposite 22 Drumavoley Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed 3 new dwellings. (Recommended for approval)
E/2011/0215/F  Mr P McGowan, 5 Rathlin Road, Ballycastle.  Location, 455m SW of 11 Capecastle Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed 75kw wind turbine. (Recommended for approval)
E/2012/0029/F  Mr J O’Kane, C/O Ross Planning, 9a Clare Lane, Cookstown.  Location, lands approximately 300m from 16 Glenmakeeran Road, Ballyvoy, Ballycastle.  Proposed hydro-electric scheme, including construction of a wash-over screen and water intake; penstock; new turbine house and water outfall structure. (Recommended for approval)
E/2012/0054/F  D McDonnell, C/O F A Wheeler, 201 Garron Road, Glenariff, Ballymena.  Location, 100m SW of Gaults Road, Cushendall, Co Antrim.  Proposed erection of single storey house on a farm, domestic garage and associated works. (Recommended for approval)
E/2012/103/F  Mr & Mrs R Hill, C/O Dunbar Design, 268 Seacliff Road, Bangor.  Location, 4 Strandview Gardens, Ballycastle.  Proposed demolition of existing dwelling and garage to be replaced with 1 no pair of semi-detached dwellings and garages.(Recommended for approval)
E.2012/0110/O  Mrs W McKay, C/O Danny Watt, 149 Coolkeeran Road, Loughiel, Ballymena.  Location, 30m East of 118 Layde Road, Cushendun.  Proposed one & half storey dwelling with garage. (Recommended for approval)
The above six applications were approved.

E/2012/0147/O  Mr Harry McMahon, C/O Eamonn Loughrey, Inaltus, 109 Galwally Avenue, Belfast, BT8 7AJ.  Location, lands at no. 230 Garron Road, Glenariff, Ballymena, Co Antrim.  Proposed single dwelling. (Recommended for refusal)
E/2012/0146/O  Mr J McCann, C/O CMI Chartered Planners Unit C5, The Business Centre, 80 – 82 Rainey Street, Magherafelt.  Location, 50m NW of 23 Ballinlea Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed erection of a dwelling and the temporary retention of a mobile home for 3 years. (Recommended for refusal)

E/2012/0169/O  Mr I McCook, C/O Moore Design, Market Court, 63 New Row, Coleraine.  Location, site off Ballykenver Road, Armoy.  Proposed site for dwelling on a farm. (Recommended for Refusal)
The above two applications were deferred for an Office Meeting for further information.
Deferred Applications

E/2011/0203/O  Mr J Pherson, C/O Montgomery Irwin Architects Ltd, 7-9 Stone Row, Coleraine.  Location, 120m east of Magheramore Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed dwelling on a farm. (Recommended for refusal)

The above application would be held for three weeks.

E/2011/0208/O  Mr C McKillop, C/O G M Design Associates, 22 Lodge Road, Coleraine,  Location, land to the north of 119 Middlepark Road, Cushendall.  Proposed site for 2 replacement dwellings. (Recommended for approval)

E/2012/0058/O  Mr R Huggins, C/O Bailey Architecture, 9 Glenview Road, Glenshesk, Ballycastle.  Location between No.9 and 12A Drumavoley Park, Ballycastle.  Proposed infill site for 2 No detached dwellings. (Recommended for approval)
The above two applications were approved.

E/2012/0095/O  Miss M Black, C/O FMK Architecture, Unit 1, 8a Mount Davys Road, Ballymena.  Location, approximately 70m west of 99a Glen Road, Gleanriff, Ballymena.  Proposed replacement of café to dwelling. (Recommended for refusal)
Council disagreed with the decision to refuse and expressed support for the appeal. 

It was agreed that the Office Meetings would be held on Thursday 6th December.
12/25:05
BUSHMILLS RESIDENTS AND ENVIRONMENTAL FORUM 

PRESENTATION ON THE EXPERIENCES AND SUCCESSES OF THE 


INTERAGENCY BONFIRE PROCESS
A comprehensive presentation was delivered by Derwin Brewster of BREF, Sean Phelim Community Foundation NI and Shona Dell of Tides on the ongoing work of the Interagency Bonfire Process followed by questions and answers.



Following discussion, the work on the Interagency Bonfire Process was commended by members but concern was noted on the continued use of tyres in the bonfire.  It was stated that work would continue to eliminate the use of tyres completely and to continue with work towards making this event more accessible for both locals and tourists.
12/25:07
ENVIRONMENTAL SERVICES REPORT

The Environmental Services Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Draft Local Biodiversity Action Plan

Reference was made to the Draft Local Biodiversity Action Plan which was circulated and recommended for approval.


Councillor McIlroy left the meeting at this point.


After discussion in which issues raised included the improvement of woodland and urban biodiversity, it was agreed to approve the draft Action Plan.

It was agreed to take item 10 on the agenda at this point.
The discovery of Chalara Fraxinea commonly known as Ash Dieback Disease in Moyle District is a matter for grave concern in the Council.  Given the fact that Ash trees make up over 23% of all indigenous species of tree in Ireland we are gravely concerned that our special countryside here in Moyle could be stripped of forest much to the detriment of birds, wildlife and the beauty of the landscape.  We propose we write to DARD to ask what special measures are being taken in this District to identify and eradicate the disease in Ash trees given that the fungus was discovered at Runkerry Head.

Following discussion, during which issues raised included sources of information, incidences of the disease in Moyle, the source of the nursery infected trees were coming from and disposal of infected trees, it was agreed that council would liaise with DARD through the Biodiversity Officer regarding Ash Dieback Disease.
Councillor N McAllister left the meeting at this point.

Dunseverick Harbour – Update
An update was given on the removal of caravans from Dunseverick Harbour and a complaint regarding a building that was originally set up as a small museum but was now being lived in as a permanent residence.
Councillor N McAllister returned to the meeting at this point.

After discussion,

Councillor D McAllister proposed,


Seconded by Councillor C McShane and resolved,

“That Council would contact the Enforcement Section of Planning Service to express their discontent with the current situation and the opinion that a planning application should be submitted in the normal way for this residence.”

Causeway Coast & Glens and Mid and East Antrim Cluster – Joint Working Group

Council’s participation in the Causeway Coast and Mid and East Antrim Cluster pilot was outlined.  It was stated that the working group had developed and was piloting a number of projects including a home energy project and a community oil drop scheme.

After discussion, it was agreed that further information would be sought on the pay and go scheme for oil purchases in Dungannon.

Extension of ERP Contract for the Collection of Waste Electrical and Electronic Equipment
After discussion, it was agreed to extend the ERP contract for the collection of waste electrical and electronic equipment for a further 24 months from 1st April  2012 until March 2015.

Regen Contract for the Collection and processing of Mixed Dry Recyclables
After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Baird and resolved,


“That the meeting continue in committee.”
With regard to the Regen Contract for the Collection and processing of mixed dry recyclables, it was agreed that authority for a decision would be delegated to the DES and CE and that Council would be kept regularly up to date by email and report of any developments.
The meeting continued out of committee.
Report on Layde Path Access Consultation
Reference was made to the consultation on a proposal to install bollards at the Shore Road entrance of the Cliff Path.  It was stated that six letters had been issued and three responses received, two against the proposal and one for the proposal.
After discussion, in which the following issues were raised, slippage, dumping, Road Service, responsibility for flooding, Right of Way, adjacent landowners, fencing, openings in the ditch, Council’s remit and landownership, with Mr Diamond, resident of the area being given speaking rights, 

After further discussion, 


Councillor Thompson proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,

“That Council’s responsibility for land at the Layde path would be investigated before anything further would be done concerning access to the path.”
Letter from Tiny Life 25th Anniversary Celebrations
After discussion, it was agreed that as part of their 25th anniversary celebrations the Tiny Life logo would be incorporated into Council flowerbed displays in 2013.

Memorandum of Understanding of Partnering Arrangement between DRD Roads Service and Moyle District Council
Reference was made to the Memorandum of Understanding regarding the clearing of footways of snow and ice which was approved at Council in November 2011 and to the fact that this remained unchanged and in place for a maximum period of three years.

Councillor C McShane left the meeting at this point.

In reply to Councillors queries, the DES stated that salt had been collected in the past due to an unexpected frost and that it could be requested earlier.  It was stated that the help offered would depend upon available resources.
Addendum
Best Kept Town Awards for 2013

After discussion, it was agreed, following the success of Ballycastle winning the Best Kept Small Town Award, that Ballycastle would be entered into Irelands Best Kept Town Awards 2013.

Sign for Ballintoy Harbour Depicting Game of Thrones
It was agreed that the picture circulated depicting Game of Thrones at Ballintoy Harbour would be approved.
After further discussion,


Councillor P McShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,


“That the Environmental Health and Enforcement Report and Addendum be adopted.”

12/25:08
INTERIM REPORT FOR DEVELOPMENT SERVICES 
The Interim Report for Development Services, having been circulated, was taken as read.
Activity Tourism Scoping Study
After discussion, it was agreed to approve the final draft of the Activity Tourism Scoping Study.

Good Relations Grant Scheme
Reference was made to an application from the Causeway Coast Peace Group for an outing to the Waterfront Hall, Belfast.

It was noted that this application met criteria and was recommended for approval.

This was agreed. 
Community Small Grant Application
Reference was made to an application from Armoy Community Association to purchase lights for their Christmas Tree.

It was noted that this application met criteria and was recommended for approval.

This was agreed.
2012 Grant Scheme for Older Person’s Christmas Events
Reference was made to the Recommendations of the Community Grants Assessment Panel regarding the 2012 Christmas Grants Scheme.

After discussion, it was agreed to approve the grant awards for the Older Person’s Christmas Event as detailed in the report.
In response to queries it was stated that issues raised each year were considered in the annual review and recommendations were then brought back to Council.
Moyle Youth Council Presentation
After discussion, it was agreed to permit Moyle Youth Council to present to Council on 10th December 2012.

Councillor C McShane returned to the meeting.

Causeway Coast World Heritage Site Management Plan (Draft)
After discussion,

Councillor Baird proposed,

Seconded by Councillor P McShane and resolved,

“That a small group meeting would be held to discuss the draft Causeway Coast World Heritage Site Management Plan.”
Councillor McIlroy left the meeting at this point.

Future of Northern Ireland’s Local Museum Service
After discussion, it was agreed that a presentation would be requested regarding the future of Northern Ireland’s Local Museum Services.

Addendum to the Interim Report for Development Services
Dereliction Intervention Funding
Councillor McIlroy returned to the meeting.
Reference was made to correspondence from the Department of the Environment regarding potential dereliction intervention funding.

After discussion, it was agreed that the Council architect would be asked to carry out the necessary research in order to submit a business plan to DOE for consideration of the Moyle District for Dereliction Intervention Funding.

Presentation to Council by Councillor Wills and Cooper of Shetland

Councillor S McKillop left the meeting at this point.
After discussion, it was agreed that a Special Council Meeting would be held on Tuesday 18th December at 6:00pm with a 2 item agenda. To meet with the director of the Northern Trust to discuss the future of Rathmoyle and to have a presentation from Councillors Wills and Cooper of Shetland.  
After discussion,

Councillor Baird proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That a Nilga Officer would be invited to attend.”
Councillor S McKillop returned to the meeting.

Community Festivals Fund (second round)

Reference was made to the recommendations of the Community Grants Assessment Panel regarding allocation of grants under the second round of the Community Festivals Fund.
After discussion, it was agreed to approve the grant awards for the Community Festival Fund second round as detailed in the report.

Additional funding from DSD for Community Support Programme
Reference was made to DSD Voluntary and Community Unit which had secures an additional £1 million to be provided to Councils for their Community Support Programmes in 2012-13.  The additional monies offered to Moyle District Council are £5,195.32.
After discussion, it was agreed to provide £3000 of the additional DSD monies towards a new Community Support Strategy and to use the remaining £2195.32 to provide training for Community Groups in response to needs identified.
Councillor N McAllister left the meeting at this point.

After discussion,


Councillor Graham proposed,

Seconded by Councillor C McShane and resolved,


“That the Interim and Addendum Report for Development Services be adopted.”
12/25:08
INTERIM REPORT FOR CORPORATE SERVICES 

Corporate Plan 2012 – 2015
Reference was made to the final Draft Corporate Plan 2012 – 2015 which was now recommended for approval.

After discussion,

Councillor Hunter proposed,

Seconded by Councillor M A McKillop and resolved,

“That Council approve the final draft of the Corporate Plan for 2012 – 2015.”

Councillor N McAllister left the meeting at this point.

12/25:09 
GIVEN THE RENEWED INDISCRIMINATE AIR AND GROUND ATTACKS FROM ISRAEL INTO OUR TWIN MUNICIPALITY OF GAZA THAT MOYLE DISTRICT COUNCIL EXPRESSES OUR TOTAL REPULSION AT THESE ACTIONS AND REITERATES OUR SOLIDARITY WITH THE BESEIGED PEOPLE OF GAZA


(Requested by Councillor Thompson)

Councillor N McAllister returned to the meeting at this point.

After discussion,



Councillor Thompson proposed,



Seconded by Councillor M A McKillop,



“That given the renewed indiscriminate air and ground attack from Israel into our twin municipality of Gaza that Moyle District Council expresses our total repulsion at these actions and reiterates our solidarity with the besieged people of Gaza.”


After discussion,



Councillor McIlroy proposed an amendment,



Seconded by Councillor S McKillop,



“That Council withdraw from the Twinning Agreement with Gaza.”
Discussion took place, in which issues raised included, civilian injuries and death, the peace agreement, terrorist organisations, expression of sympathy to both sides involved in the conflict, impartiality, issues within Moyle, missile attacks from Gaza into Israel, condemnation of all violence, allowing aid into Gaza, humanitarian twinning and request for the withdrawal of the motion.

Councillor Thompson withdrew his motion
It was stated that the amendment would now become the proposal.
This was protested against to which it was stated that Council did not operate under Standing Orders and although this proposal was not on the agenda the issue itself was on the agenda.

On a recorded vote being taken, Councillors Baird, Graham, Hunter, D McAllister, McDonnell, McIlroy, S McKillop voted in favour of and Councillors Cunningham, N McAllister, McCambridge, M A McKillop, C McShane, P McShane and Thompson voted against the proposal.  Councillor Hunter used her casting vote in favour of the proposal which was carried.

Councillors McIlroy and McAllister left the meeting at this point.
12/25:10
THE DISCOVERY OF CHALARA FRAXINEA COMMONLY KNOWN AS ASH DIEBACK DISEASE IN MOYLE DISTRICT COUNCIL IS A MATTER FOR GRAVE CONCERN IN THE COUNCIL.  GIVEN THE FACT THAT ASH TREES MAKE UP OVER 23% OF ALL INDIGENOUS SPECIES OF TREES IN IRELAND WE ARE GRAVELY CONCERNED THAT OUR SPECIAL COUNTRYSIDE HERE IN MOYLE COULD BE STRIPPED OF FOREST MUCH TO THE DETRIMENT OF BIRDS, WILDLIFE AND THE BEAUTY OF THE LANDSCAPE.  WE PROPOSE WE WRITE TO DARD TO ASK WHAT SPECIAL MEASURES ARE BEING TAKEN IN THIS DISTRICT TO IDENTIFY AND ERADICATE THE DISEASE IN ASH TREES GIVEN THAT THE FUNGUS WAS DISCOVERED AT RUNKERRY HEAD


(Requested by Councillor Baird)

This item was dealt with earlier in the meeting.
12/25:11
that council write to invest NI stating our disappointment that financial assistaNCE could not be offered to subcontractors of the patton group which has in turn jeopardized over two thousand jobs across the north, many of which are based in moyle and calls on both the finance and enterprise ministers to take up the outstanding invitation to meet with representatives of the subcontractors.


(Requested by Councillor Thompson)


After discussion,



Councillor Thompson proposed,



Seconded by Councillor M A McKillop and resolved,



“That Council write to Invest NI stating our disappointment that financial assistance could not be offered to subcontractors of the Patton Group which has in turn jeopardized over two thousand jobs across the North, many of which are based in Moyle and calls on the outstanding invitation to meet with representatives of the subcontractors.”

Councillor McIlroy returned to the meeting.


Following further discussion,



Councillor S McKillop proposed,



Seconded by Councillor Graham that,



“Council also agree to allow Nilga representatives to bring 



this issue forward to bring a combined effort from all Councils.”
12/25:12
CONFERENCES, COURSES

The Local Government Staff Commission for Northern Ireland, People and Organisation Development Strategic Framework Conference “Supporting Reform and the ICE Agenda.  To be held on 13th and 14th December 2012 at La Mon Hotel and Country Club, Gransha Road, Belfast

There were no nominations for this conference.


Nilga, free Planning Conference.  To be held on 12th December 2012 at the Glenavon Hotel, Cookstown and on 10th January 2013 at the Island Civic Centre, Lisburn

After discussion, it was agreed that the Nilga free Planning Conference to be held on 12th December at the Glenavon Hotel would be an approved duty for any Councillor wishing to attend.  It was also agreed that Councillors to make their own arrangements.


Clare National Tourism Conference. To be held on Thursday 17th – Saturday 19th January 2013


After discussion,



Councillor Baird proposed,


Councillor Graham



Seconded by Councillor McDonnell,



Councillor Graham proposed,


Councillor Baird



Seconded by Councillor McDonnell



Councillor Graham proposed,


Councillor S McKillop



Seconded by Councillor Baird,


It was therefore agreed that Councillors Graham, Baird and S McKillop would be nominated to attend the Clare National Tourism Conference.
12/25:16
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 

and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985


There were no notices of applications.
12/25:17
Sealing of Documents
There were no documents for signing and sealing.

12/25:18
CorrespondencE
(a) Correspondence from Department of the Environment regarding Local Government Reform – Communication Matters, asking members to save the date of Thursday 17th January 2013 pending a formal invitation 

This correspondence was noted.

(b) Letter from Post Office regarding Modernising the Post Office Network 

After discussion, it was agreed that a presentation would be agreed from the Post Office regarding modernising the Post Office Network.

Councillor McCambridge left the meeting at this point.
(c) Letter dated 26th October 2012 from Strategic Planning regarding Streamlining of 250kw single wind turbine planning applications with no recorded objections (re-circulated as agreed at last Council Meeting

(d) Letter dated 8th November 2012 from Northern Health and Social Care Trust in response to Council’s letter regarding charging for staff car parking 

(e) Letter dated 13th November 2012 from Northern Ireland Housing Executive in response to Council’s letter regarding the points system for private rented accommodation 

(f) Letter dated 13th November 2012 from Northern Ireland Housing Executive regarding the review of their Corporate and Business Plans and objectives for the year ahead (2013/14) 

(g) Letter dated 14th November 2012 from the Minister for Regional Development in response to Council’s letter regarding the learning disability criteria for the Half Fare SmartPass application for persons with a learning disability 

(h) Letter dated 15th November 2012 from The Consumer Council regarding local water and sewerage issues
Items of correspondence (c) – (h) were noted.

Correspondence circulated on the night
Letter dated 16th November 2012 from the Minister of the Environment regarding ‘ecar’ Electric Vehicle Infrastructure Project

After discussion, it was agreed, with regard to the Ecar project, that a response would be sent to the Minister stating that Council did not have the resources for this scheme  and suggesting that DRD should provide this facility.

The meeting concluded at 10:20pm

……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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